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COMMANDER’S CORNER
Hello Team March! It’s great to be back in the 452d! I was
assigned to the 730 AMTS (once a 452OG GSU) many years ago,
and I’m looking forward to fully joining the team this time
around. I’m happy to share my story and interested in hearing
yours.

My story began in the service organizations of my childhood –
most notably, Scouting. In the Scouts, we traditionally closed
campfires with a song called the “Scout Vespers.” It is meant for
individual reflection as it asks, “Have I done my daily task? Have
I kept my honor bright? Can I guiltlessly sleep tonight?” What I
failed to realize at the time was that those simple questions
laid the foundation for a lifetime of service.

Today, if you ask any reservist why we serve you will get as many answers as people
asked. Service to country, comradery, benefits, tradition – the list goes on and on, but
it can and should be simpler than that. We are all in uniform to fight and win our
nation’s wars. Regrettably, it is easy to forget that we are all warfighters, especially as
far removed as our base seems from any real threat.

Admittedly, in my 20+ years as a cargo pilot, I’ve only ever tacitly been in harm’s way
and never fired a shot in anger. But that doesn’t make me less of a warfighter. I’ve
simply played a supporting role in hundreds of operations—and so do each of us in
the 452d! Gone are the days when our “wartime operations” would play out in some
faraway AOR. March ARB is a national power projection platform.

Increasingly we will be asked to support global operations from home station. It is of
national importance that we do so. My simple way of articulating that need is
“DEFEND, MOBILIZE, FIGHT!”

We must DEFEND our base – our critical infrastructure, our access to services, our
ability to launch aircraft and deploy airmen.

We must MOBILIZE Forces. Our identity and strength as a strategic reserve hinges
upon our ability to quickly mobilize and surge forces for combat. Our top priority is to
be READY NOW!

We must take the FIGHT to the Enemy. Wherever, whenever asked, all Airmen stand
ready as our nation’s sword and shield to deter and, if deterrence fails, defeat our
enemies.

It seems too many of us fail to remember that our job is not to fly a plane, turn a
wrench, produce a list, update a slide, or enforce a rule. Our sole mission is
warfighting! Each of us in the
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452AMW is a warfighter and has a vital role in supporting our
fellow warfighters here and around the world. Success or
failure in that mission is measured by asking one question.
What did you do as a warfighter today?

So as you go through the UTA this weekend, please ask yourself
- Did I help DEFEND our base? Am I ready to MOBILIZE? Can I
take the FIGHT to the enemy? If you can’t answer, work within
your organization to better understand your vital role in this
great Air Force. 

If you can answer, work to motivate others to see the mission in the same way.
Supervisors lead and teach every Airman as though success depends upon them –
because it does. Instruct, educate, and encourage across your organization. Be
inspired by your efforts, and know that you make a difference. DEFEND, MOBILIZE
AND FIGHT! And when the day is done, go home knowing that you’re a warfighter
and you can guiltlessly sleep tonight!

-Colonel Bryan Bailey



COMMAND CHIEF’S COMMENTS

Knights,

Please join me in welcoming our new Wing
Commander, Colonel Bryan Bailey, to the team!  I am
excited about his arrival and look forward to seeing you
all at the Assumption of Command Ceremony!

As we head into the UTA, continue to prioritize
readiness items  (AFSC qualification/currency, IMR, RAT,
fitness)  and forecast for the next 90 days to maintain 

currency and identify areas for improvement! Develop a battle rhythm to
review your records (Career Data Brief, emergency contact information,
etc.) regularly to ensure that they reflect current data, including
evaluations, skill level, decoration, and education (military and civilian). This
will ensure we follow the 452 AMW/CC Wing Priorities: DEFEND, MOBILIZE,
and FIGHT!

-Command Chief Master Sergeant Timi Bilal



Welcome to the March UTA from the “Mighty M-X-G”! I
want to discuss one of the big things going on
in MXG that is transformative and innovative. This thing
is called “ITP”. ITP stands for Integrated
Technology Platform and is a Virtual Hangar that is
supported by big Air Force. As of last summer, ITP
had over 64 bases supported, over 300+ learning
modules, and approximately 24,000 users supporting
23 AFSCs!

The program is fully funded by the Air Force for 5 years, and there are no
licensing fees. We just need to procure the computer equipment to utilize
the system. Currently, there are nearly 40 C-17 courses, 30+ KC-135 courses,
and over 20 courses available for the KC-46 when it comes online here at
March ARB.

Courses such as Hot Pit Refuel/Defuel, Engine Run, and Auxiliary Power Unit
Operation are of particular interest because of the cost savings. Imagine
getting reps on tasks that give you familiarization, count as a recent, or even
potentially sign you off on a task as qualified! The savings in fuel costs alone
will pay for the system in very short order.

I want to thank the Civil Engineering Squadron for renovating the area we
plan to use for ITP. We have secured 4 computer stations from AMC and
expect them to be delivered very soon. The 911th at Pittsburgh has been at
the forefront of getting this technology into AFRC units, and the 434th at
Grissom will come online shortly as well. Ultimately, we plan to have 10
stations for larger scenario training such as Aircraft Jacking Team and
Aircraft Tow Team, which are two examples of larger team training
scenarios.

SPOTLIGHT:  MAINTENANCE GROUP
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I am very excited about getting our ITP Virtual Hangar off the ground and
running. I cannot wait to show it off to my OG and MSG counterparts! I am
also hopeful we will be able to share touch time on the system with them
where it makes sense. For instance, there are Vehicle Maintenance training
modules and Ops Aircraft Walk Around training modules available in the
system already. There are more training modules being added to the
system seemingly daily!

So why go virtual? Well, in this day and age this is how new Airmen prefer
to learn and we need to modernize to these training methods. Several
other reasons include: enhanced combat capability, increased readiness,
and improved training while strengthening task understanding. Ultimately,
it saves energy and decreases aircraft usage which are both finite resources.

This is just one of the very exciting things we have going on in the Mighty
M-X-G. I want to thank you all for your service. We are an all-volunteer force,
and we have all chosen to serve this great nation! Let’s continue to meet
the challenges in front of us by being “Ready Now!” Have a great UTA!

-Colonel Dwight Meese, Maintenance Group Commander



JAG: TAX SEASON TIPS

It’s that time of year again; tax season is upon us! One of the most important tax
considerations for servicemembers is determining their home of record. While you
can be a resident of as many states as you would like, you can only have one domicile.
Your domicile is your home of record. The state in which you are domiciled dictates
where you owe state taxes. In many cases, servicemembers do not owe state taxes to
the state they currently reside in because their home of record is a different state.

For instance, an active duty servicemember from Texas, who is stationed at March
ARB, would not likely owe taxes to the state of California. The big question here is,
“Where am I domiciled?” To be domiciled in a particular state, you have to have a legal
connection to that state. In making a determination of which state you are domiciled
in, you need to consider in which state you have a driver’s license, in which state you
vote, whether or not you have an address [that you can use] in that state, and
whether or not you ever intend to return to that state.

Picking a favorable home of record could save you thousands of dollars in taxes.
States like New Jersey, California, and New York have high-income taxes, whereas the
states of Florida, Nevada, and Texas have absolutely no income tax. Other states, like
Minnesota, Missouri, and New Mexico, either waive state income taxes for
servicemembers or provide a discounted income tax percentage.

Your status as either an Air Reserve Technician (ART), Active Guard Reserve (AGR),
Regular Air Force (RegAF), or a Traditional Reservist can have a huge impact on where
your home of record (domicile) is.

Regarding taxes, ARTs are considered civilian positions. An ART would be required to
have their home of record listed at or near the base in which they work. An ART who
performs duties at March ARB
would be subject to California state income tax.

Members of the AGR and RegAF are considered active duty. As active duty members,
these individuals can maintain a home of record outside the state they are currently
stationed. While these members can also have California as their home of record, if a
legal connection exists to a different state, these members can rightfully claim a
different state as their home of record.

Similar to AGR and RegAF members, Traditional Reservists (TR) serve under Title 10 of
the United States Code. As such, a TR can have their home of record be in a state
outside of California. However, if a TR is also an ART, the TR would be required to have
California as their home of record.

-Capt. Nathaniel Le, Staff Judge Advocate



A HAZMAT incident is not something the average servicemember considers in their
day-to-day life on March Air Reserve Base. And yet, between August 11-13 in 2022 that
very disaster occurred in the neighboring city of Perris when a railcar began to
experience a styrene chemical leak less than a mile from the base perimeter. Highway
215 and other roadways were shut down or rerouted as HAZMAT response teams
attempted to keep the scenario from getting out of control from 188,000 lbs. of a
dangerous chemical building in pressure and heat, which ultimately could have
resulted in an explosion that would have put the surrounding community in
danger from toxic vapors. In the end, a solution was discovered that mitigated the
threat of explosion, but it served as a reminder to the local communities of Southern
California how serious a similar scenario could become.

To make matters worse, not six months after the Perris railcar incident, one of the
worst HAZMAT events in modern U.S. history occurred in eastern Ohio. A HAZMAT
cargo train derailed, catching fire and releasing hydrogen chloride and phosgene
vapors to the surrounding area, as well as spilling multiple chemicals into local
waterways and soil. The ongoing investigation, cleanup, and media fallout, combined
with several subsequent train derailments in early 2023, highlighted yet again the
importance of community awareness for HAZMAT incidents and the dangers that
they pose.

HAZMAT SAFETY AWARENESS

The 452d Air Mobility Wing’s
Installation Office of
Emergency Management
(IOEM), through its
installation EM program,
seeks to ensure the
continued safety of March
ARB’s personnel from a
HAZMAT incident. Shelter-
In-Place remains the best
defense against a HAZMAT
inhalation hazard, and every
facility on the installation
must have a compliant
Shelter-In-Place program for 

that reason. Facility Managers are provided detailed Shelter-in-place training with their
Facility Manager immersion, and base personnel are briefed on shelter-in--
Place procedures during the Base Emergency Preparedness Orientation with the
Newcomer’s Briefing. Servicemembers looking for additional information should direct
their questions to their Facility Manager, Unit Emergency Preparedness Coordinator
(UEPC), or the IOEM directly.



1. Personnel assigned or attached to March ARB, including contractors fulfilling
contractual duties, are responsible for sustaining the integrity, availability, and
confidentiality of the information transported on 452d AMW’s networks and
information systems. The use of flash media on the Department of Defense (DoD)
networks is prohibited per USCYBERCOM Communications Tasking Order (CTO) 10-
084. A waiver process is available for squadrons/missions that would incur mission
failure if the media is not available.

2. Universal Serial Bus (USB) storage devices are not authorized on unclassified
information resources without previous written approval from the 452d
Communications Focal Point and Wing Cybersecurity Office. Prohibited items include,
but not limited to, USB storage devices containing flash media, cell phones, non-
issued docking stations, and external hard drives.

3. Although most offenses are not malicious, it is critical for all to adhere to removable
media standards. Do not under any circumstance plug a device into a DoD computer,
even if only to charge your cell phone. Doing so constitutes a violation of the flash
media ban.

4. Consequences for violating CTO10-084 by using unauthorized/prohibited devices
are as follows:

a. User will immediately lose network privileges while an investigation of the violation
is conducted. If the investigation concludes that no degradation was done to the
network, the user will be permitted access back to network resources after the
following is completed:

b. First offense: User must re-accomplish DoD Cyber Awareness Challenge and the
user’s Squadron Cybersecurity Liaisons (CL) will conduct remediation training with the
user. A copy of the certificate of training, and an email from the user’s CL stating
“Remediation training has been conducted with the user.” will be sent to the Wing
Cyber Security Office before network privileges will be reinstated.

c. Second offense: In addition to what is outlined in the First offense, the user’s
Squadron Commander will digitally sign a letter of reinstatement for the user. Wet
signatures, or electronically signed letters will not be accepted. A copy of the
certificate of training, letter of reinstatement, and remediation training will be sent to
the Wing Cyber Security Office before network privileges will be reinstated. Note: A
letter of reinstatement from the individual’s Squadron Commander is required before
the user will regain access to the network.

DATA LOSS PREVENTION



d. Third offense and subsequent violations: the user will be suspended from network
access for a period of not less than thirty calendar days. A letter of reinstatement from
the Squadron’s Group Commander is required before the user’s network access will
be reinstated. If access to the network is determined to be mission critical, the
individual’s Squadron Commander must contact the first O-6 in their chain of
command to request network privileges be reinstated prior to the thirty-calendar day
suspension.

e. While a user is under investigation, pending restoration of network access, or
banned indefinitely from network access, no user will permit the violator to use
his/her Common Access Card for computer access. If it is determined that a user
permitted access for another user, then the consequence outlined in para 4 subpara.
d will apply.

5. Investigations concluding with degradation or complete loss of network services
from Data Loss Prevention violation, will be directly referred to the 452d Wing
Commander or designate for adjudication.

DATA LOSS PREVENTION



**MARCH AIR RESERVE BASE, Calif.** — In an unprecedented training event,
approximately 65 cadets from the Civil Air Patrol (CAP) experienced a rigorous,
condensed training session led by the 452nd Security Forces Squadron (SFS) at March
Air Reserve Base. The intensive program, designed to impart a broad array of skills
typically covered in 10 hours, was compressed into a dynamic two-hour period.

 MSgt Michael T. Matulich, the unit training manager for the 452nd SFS, spearheaded
the event, noting the enthusiasm and adaptability of the participants despite the
accelerated pace. "The training event with the Civil Air Patrol went very well last
night...it got a little chaotic," Matulich said. He highlighted the challenge of
condensing a comprehensive training agenda into a fraction of the usual time, a
testament to the dedication and efficiency of both the cadets and the instructors
involved.

 Despite the logistical challenges, the event was met with an overwhelmingly positive
response from the CAP cadets and their instructors. Some attendees even described
the experience as the "best Civil Air Patrol meeting" they had ever attended. This
enthusiasm underscores the value of hands-on, practical training sessions that engage
and challenge young cadets, preparing them for a variety of future roles in civil and
military aviation services.

 The collaboration between the Civil Air Patrol and the 452nd Security Forces
Squadron represents a unique opportunity for cadets to gain firsthand experience
from active-duty military personnel. Such interactions not only enhance the cadets'
learning experience but also foster a sense of camaraderie and mutual respect
between the two organizations.

 MSgt Matulich expressed gratitude for the support received in organizing the event
and anticipation for future collaborations. The success of this training session opens
the door to similar initiatives, promising continued growth and development for CAP
cadets. As a follow-up to the event, instructors from the 452nd SFS are expected to
share photographs, further documenting this memorable experience for all
participants involved.

 The Civil Air Patrol, as the civilian auxiliary of the U.S. Air Force, plays a crucial role in
fostering aerospace education, leadership training, and promoting a love of aviation
among young Americans. Events like these not only enrich the cadets' CAP experience
but also lay the groundwork for their potential future careers in aviation, security, and
beyond.

 For more information about the Civil Air Patrol and opportunities for youth in aviation
and leadership training, please visit the official CAP website:
https://www.gocivilairpatrol.com/ 

CIVIL AIR PATROL CADETS RECEIVE INTENSIVE TRAINING FROM 452ND
SECURITY FORCES SQUADRON

BY: WENDY DAY, 452 AWM/PA



As stated by Lt Gen. Healy (Oct 24, 2022), “Our most valuable resource remains our Reserve
Citizen Airmen.” An individual First Sergeant is responsible for the health, morale, and welfare
of their unit.

Altogether, the 452 AMW First Sergeant Council (FSC) is responsible for the health, morale, and
welfare of the wing. The FSC vision and mission is to support the wing by caring for wing
Airmen and Families and growing in strength by strengthening our people.

Each year the FSC leads and organizes the Annual Awards banquet to celebrate the
outstanding accomplishments of Team March. This event is traditionally a formal event in
Mess Dress or Semi-Formal attire, and at times uniform of the day (OCP or Flight Suit).

In 2023, the FSC looked for a new way of recognizing the outstanding performers and a new
way to strengthen and improve the health, morale, and welfare of Team March. They looked
for a way to celebrate out most valuable resource, our Airmen. First Sergeants Joanne Milne
and Daniel Garcilazo led the way in organizing the inaugural 2023 Combat Awards Dining-
Out. It was an event combining a traditional awards event and a combat dining-out with over
200 attendees.

Last UTA, the FSC organized and hosted the sequel, 2024 Combat Awards Dining-Out. The
event was bigger than the previous year with over 350 tickets sold. If you have ever been to a
combat dining-out, it can get crazy and wild. Attendees showed up wearing old flight suits,
painted faces, wigs, custom camouflage jerseys, just to name a few. The night was filled with
thousands of nerf bullets flying throughout the deployment center, along with smiles
everywhere you turn and booming laughter.
That night you would’ve witnessed Chief Master Sergeants with wigs and sunglasses, wearing
combinations such as BDUs or ABUs, running around with their kids’ nerf guns trying to shoot
other Chiefs. You also would’ve seen our Wing Commander with his leather jacket, hard hat
and sunglasses take out a nerf gun on a tripod with a chain of darts shooting into the crowd.

As some said, it was chaos…but it was a lot of fun! The First Sergeants feel this event boosted
morale and provided an opportunity for members to let their hair down and let loose!

Bottom line, we accomplished two things…recognized our outstanding performers and
brought people together, creating lasting memories!

The 2023 Annual Award winners are:

Civ Category I – Jeremy G. Carty, 452 MSG
Civ Category II – Samuel K. Cueva, 752 AMXS
Civ Category III – Zita R. Cordova Martinez, 452 AMDS
Amn – SrA Ramel R. Rose, 452 LRS
NCO – TSgt Ryan A. French, 452 CES
SNCO – SMSgt Cory D. Ledesma, 452 OSS
CGO – Maj Nathan A. Wells, 752 AMXS
First Sergeant – SMSgt Ashley L. Schutz, 452 MXS
Team – 912/752 AMXS Production Team
Honor Guard – TSgt Jason D. Dixon, 56 APS
Recruiter – MSgt Jerrod T. Minger, 353 RCS/452 AMW
Key Spouse – Leslie J. Ruemenapp, 452 OSS

THE KNIGHTS HOST COMBAT DINING OUT
 

BY: SMSGT DANIEL GARCILAZO
452 CES - FIRST SERGEANT
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2024 ARC ATHENA EVENT

1. THE 2024 ARC ATHENA
EVENT WILL BE HOSTED BY
THE 192D FIGHTER
WING, VIRGINIA AIR
NATIONAL GUARD. IT HAS
BEEN PLANNED AND
CONFIRMED FOR 29-30 APRIL
2024 AT LANGLEY AIR FORCE
BASE, HAMPTON,
VIRGINIA.

2. TRAVEL DATES WILL BE
SUNDAY (28 APR) AND
WEDNESDAY (01 MAY).

3. THIS IS A UNIT FUNDED
TDY.

4. UNIFORM OF THE DAY:
WILL BE OCP OR FLIGHT SUIT
(1 PIECE OR 2PFDU)
EQUIVALENT. CIVILIAN
MEMBERS WILL BE BUSINESS
CASUAL.

5. ALL ATTENDEES MUST
REGISTER WITH THE
UNDERSTANDING THERE IS
MINIMAL SEATING.
REGISTRATION DOES NOT 

CONFIRM YOUR ATTENDANCE. AN EMAIL WILL FOLLOW IN THE NEXT 30 DAYS WITH
REGISTRATION INFORMATION.

6. PER DIEM RATE IS $107 FOR LODGING AND MI&E IS $59. REGISTRATION CUTOFF DATE IS
MAR 15, 2024. LODGING & TRANSPORTATION & MEAL. DETAILS WILL FOLLOW.

7. THE FINAL AGENDA AND OTHER IMPORTANT INFORMATION WILL BE POSTED VIA QR
CODE / AF CONNECT AT THE EVENT CHECK-IN LOCATION.

8. IF UNITS EXPERIENCE FUNDING ISSUES FOR PRIMARY PERSONNEL, YOU ARE
ENCOURAGED TO SEND ALTERNATE PERSONNEL TO TAKE NOTES AND ENSURE
INFORMATION IS SHARED APPROPRIATELY. CURRENTLY, NO
VIRTUAL OPTION IS PLANNED.

9. THE POC FOR THIS MESSAGE IS THE ARC ATHENA EMAIL
911AW.ARC.ATHENA1@US.AF.MIL TEXT
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PUBLIC AFFAIRS 

Official portraits are offered every Tuesday, Thursday, and
Sunday of drill from 0900-1000. All walk-ins. 

Does your unit have something awesome coming up that’s
newsworthy? Call PA! We’ll make you famous       .  We’d love to
cover your event/mission. 951-655-4137
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FITNESS CENTER

We have Intramural Basketball beginning on 1 February at
lunchtime. Games take place on Tuesday and Thursday at the
gym from 1110 to 1300. Please contact the gym for more
information.

 PREVENTION WORKFORCE

Our prevention workforce has moved to building 115. 

SARC, Director of Psychological Health, and our Chaplain can
be accessed there.
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Recharge For Resiliency Events

Horseback Riding in Temecula
Date 23 March 2024
Transportation Provided
Single Airmen Cost: $40.00
Location: Temecula
Departure Time 0915hrs

Tandem Skydiving
Date 13 April 2024
Location: Perris Valley Airport
Single Airmen Cost: $60.00
Time: 0700hrs at location 

Deep Sea Fishing Charter
For those members that have been deployed or are getting deployed.
Date: 25 May 2024
Location: Dana Wharf
Deployed Affected Cost: $55.00
Includes 1 Day License
Rod and Tackle Rental
Transportation Included
Departure Time: 0415hrs

Whitewater Rafting and Overnight Camping
Date: June 28th through June 30th
Location: Kern River
Single Airmen Cost: $65.00
Transportation Included
Depart ODR June 28th at 0900 return June 30th
Only three spaces are available 

Sign up at Outdoor Recreation Bldg. 434 Monday through Friday from 0830 – 1630. For
more information call 951-655-2816.



BACKSTREET UTA MENU
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The Wing Top 3 will be hosting John Maxwell Leadership Gold
Lessons for the base. John Maxwell’s 26 leadership gold lessons
address various aspects of leadership, such as developing
relationships, nurturing tomorrow’s leaders, and recognizing and
responding to “defining moments.”

We will host classes on a bi-weekly basis. The beauty of this course
is that each session stands on its own. If you cannot attend every
lesson, that is fine! 

Open to everyone (civilians, enlisted, officers, etc).

To become a facilitator, you must attend three sessions and be
signed off to facilitate future lessons. 

Please visit the Wing Top 3 Sharepoint-
https://usaf.dps.mil/sites/452AW/ORG/TOP3/SitePages/Home.aspx
to sign up. Sessions are listed on the calendar at the bottom of the
SharePoint site.

POC: MSgt Amanda Chom, amanda.chom@us.af.mil

https://usaf.dps.mil/sites/452AW/ORG/TOP3/SitePages/Home.aspx

